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ADDRESSES: The meeting will be held at 
the Virginia Commonwealth University 
Rice Center, 3701 John Tyler Memorial 
Highway, Charles City, VA 23030. For 
more information, please contact the 
NPS Chesapeake Bay Office, 410 Severn 
Avenue, Suite 314, Annapolis, MD 
21403. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Christine Lucero, Partnership 
Coordinator for the Captain John Smith 
Chesapeake National Historic Trail, 
telephone: (757) 258–8914 or e-mail: 
Christine_Lucero@nps.gov. 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Under 
section 10(a)(2) of the Federal Advisory 
Committee Act (5 U.S.C. App.), this 
notice announces a meeting of the 
Captain John Smith Chesapeake 
National Historic Trail Advisory 
Council for the purpose of providing 
advice on the implementation of the 
Captain John Smith Chesapeake 
National Historic Trail Action Plan and 
reviewing the preliminary Concept Plan 
of the James River Segment of the 
Captain John Smith Chesapeake 
National Historic Trail. The Committee 
meeting is open to the public. Members 
of the public who would like to make 
comments to the Committee should 
preregister via e-mail at 
Christine_Lucero@nps.gov or telephone: 
(757) 258–8914; a written summary of 
comments should be provided prior to 
the meeting. Comments will be taken for 
30 minutes at the end of the meeting 
(from 4 p.m. to 4:30 p.m.). Before 
including your address, telephone 
number, e-mail address, or other 
personal indentifying information in 
your comment, you should be aware 
that your entire comment—including 
your personal identifying information— 
may be made publicly available at any 
time. While you can ask us in your 
comment to withhold your personal 
identifying information from public 
review, we cannot guarantee that we 
will be able to do so. All comments will 
be made part of the public record and 
will be electronically distributed to all 
Committee members. 

Dated: August 1, 2011. 

John Maounis, 
Superintendent, Captain John Smith National 
Historic Trail, National Park Service, 
Department of the Interior. 
[FR Doc. 2011–21565 Filed 8–22–11; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4310–70–P 

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Notice of Lodging of Consent Decree 
Under the Toxic Substances Control 
Act 

Notice is hereby given that on August 
15, 2011 a proposed Consent Decree in 
United States and the State of Michigan 
v. Hansons Window and Construction, 
Inc., Civil Action No. 2:11–cv–13561– 
JCO–MKM was lodged with the United 
States District Court for the Eastern 
District of Michigan. The consent decree 
settles claims against a window 
manufacturing and replacement 
corporation located outside of Detroit, 
Michigan. The claims were brought on 
behalf of the Environmental Protection 
Agency (‘‘U.S. EPA’’) under the Toxic 
Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. 2601 
et seq., and on behalf of the State of 
Michigan Department of Community 
Health (‘‘Michigan DCH’’) under the 
Michigan Lead Abatement Act, 1998 
Mich. Pub. Acts 219 § 1 et seq., Mich. 
Comp. Laws Ann. § 333.5451 et seq. The 
Plaintiffs alleged in the complaint that 
the Settling Defendant failed to make 
one or more of the disclosures or to 
complete one or more of the disclosure 
activities required by Title IV, section 
406(b) of the Toxic Substances Control 
Act. 

Under the Consent Decree, the 
Settling Defendant will pay to the 
United States a civil penalty of $50,000, 
will certify that it is now in compliance 
and will develop a compliance program 
to ensure on-going compliance with 
residential lead based paint hazard 
notification requirements in the future. 
As part of its settlement with the State 
of Michigan, the Settling Defendant will 
also perform a Supplemental 
Environmental Project (‘‘State SEP’’). 
For the State SEP, the Settling 
Defendant will provide $250,000 worth 
of windows to the State of Michigan for 
installation in housing built before 
1978. 

The Department of Justice will receive 
for a period of thirty (30) days from the 
date of this publication comments 
relating to the Proposed Consent Decree. 
Comments should be addressed to the 
Assistant Attorney General, 
Environment and Natural Resources 
Division, and either e-mailed to 
pubcomment-ees.enrd@usdoj.gov or 
mailed to P.O. Box 7611, U.S. 
Department of Justice, Washington, DC 
20044–7611, and should refer to United 
States and State of Michigan v. Hansons 
Window and Construction Inc., D.J. Ref. 
# 90–5–1–1–08900. 

During the public comment period, 
the proposed Consent Decree, may also 
be examined on the following 

Department of Justice website, http:// 
www.usdoj.gov/enrd/ 
Consent_Decrees.html. A copy of the 
proposed consent decree may also be 
obtained by mail from the Consent 
Decree Library, P.O. Box 7611, U.S. 
Department of Justice, Washington, DC 
20044–7611 or by faxing or e-mailing a 
request to Tonia Fleetwood 
(tonia.fleetwood@usdoj.gov), fax no. 
(202) 514–0097, phone confirmation 
number (202) 514–1547. If requesting a 
copy from the Consent Decree Library 
by mail, please enclose a check in the 
amount of $11.50 (25 cents per page 
reproduction cost) payable to the U.S. 
Treasury or, if requesting by email or 
fax, forward a check in that amount to 
the Consent Decree Library at the 
address given above. 

Karen Dworkin, 
Assistant Section Chief, Environmental 
Enforcement Section, Environment and 
Natural Resources Division. 
[FR Doc. 2011–21528 Filed 8–22–11; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4410–15–P 

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Notice of Lodging of Consent Decree 
Under the Clean Air Act 

Under 28 CFR 50.7, notice is hereby 
given that on August 17, 2011, a 
Consent Decree in United States of 
America v. Erie Coke Corporation, Civil 
Action No. 1:09–cv–00240–SJM was 
lodged with the United States District 
Court for the Western District of 
Pennsylvania. 

In this action, the United States 
sought injunctive relief and penalties 
against Erie Coke Corporation (‘‘Erie 
Coke’’) pursuant to Section 113(b) of the 
Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. 7413(b), for 
alleged Clean Air Act violations and 
violations of the Pennsylvania State 
Implementation Plan at a coke 
manufacturing facility in Erie, 
Pennsylvania owned by Erie Coke. 
Originally, the complaint was filed 
jointly with the Commonwealth of 
Pennsylvania Department of 
Environmental Protection, but the 
Commonwealth settled separately with 
Erie Coke and a consent judgment was 
entered in the Commonwealth Court of 
Pennsylvania (the ‘‘State Agreement’’). 

Under the terms of the settlement 
with the United States, the settling 
defendant will: (1) Pay a $300,000 civil 
penalty to the United States; and (2) 
apply interim measures to control 
visible air emissions until the Erie Coke 
facility comes into compliance with the 
State Agreement. 

The Department of Justice will receive 
comments relating to the Consent 
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Decree for a period of thirty (30) days 
from the date of this publication. 
Comments should be addressed to the 
Assistant Attorney General, 
Environment and Natural Resources 
Division, P.O. Box 7611, U.S. 
Department of Justice, Washington, DC 
20044–7611, or submitted via e-mail to 
pubcomment-ees.enrd@usdoj.gov, and 
should refer to United States v. Erie 
Coke Corporation, D.J. Ref. No. 90–5–2– 
1–09614. 

The Consent Decree may be examined 
at the Offices of the U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, Region 3, 1650 Arch 
Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 
19103. During the public comment 
period, the Consent Decree may also be 
examined on the following Department 
of Justice Web site, http:// 
www.usdoj.gov/enrd/ 
Consent_Decrees.html. A copy of the 
Consent Decree may also be obtained by 
mail from the Consent Decree Library, 
P.O. Box 7611, U.S. Department of 
Justice, Washington, DC 20044–7611 or 
by faxing or e-mailing a request to Tonia 
Fleetwood (tonia.fleetwood@usdoj.gov), 
fax number (202) 514–0097, phone 
confirmation number (202) 514–1547. In 
requesting a copy from the Consent 
Decree Library, please enclose a check 
in the amount of $6.50 (25 cents per 
page reproduction cost) payable to the 
U.S. Treasury. 

Robert Brook, 
Assistant Section Chief, Environmental 
Enforcement Section, Environment and 
Natural Resources Division. 
[FR Doc. 2011–21462 Filed 8–22–11; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4410–15–P 

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR 

Wage and Hour Division 

Proposed Extension of the Approval of 
Information Collection Requirements 

AGENCY: Wage and Hour Division, 
Department of Labor. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: The Department of Labor, as 
part of its continuing effort to reduce 
paperwork and respondent burden, 
conducts a preclearance consultation 
program to provide the general public 
and Federal agencies with an 
opportunity to comment on proposed 
and/or continuing collections of 
information in accordance with the 
Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995 
(PRA95). 44 U.S.C. 3056(c)(2)(A). This 
program helps to ensure that requested 
data can be provided in the desired 
format, reporting burden (time and 
financial resources) is minimized, 

collection instruments are clearly 
understood, and the impact of collection 
requirements on respondents can be 
properly assessed. Currently, the Wage 
and Hour Division is soliciting 
comments concerning its proposal to 
extend Office of Management and 
Budget (OMB) approval of the 
Information Collection: Notice to 
Examinee, Work Experience and Career 
Exploration (WECEP) Regulations, 29 
CFR 570.35a. A copy of the proposed 
information request can be obtained by 
contacting the office listed below in the 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT 
section of this Notice. 

DATES: Written comments must be 
submitted to the office listed in the 
ADDRESSES section below on or before 
October 24, 2011. 

ADDRESSES: You may submit comments 
identified by Control Number 1235– 
0011, by either one of the following 
methods: E-mail: 
WHDPRAComments@dol.gov; Mail, 
Hand Delivery, Courier: Division of 
Regulation, Legislation, and 
Interpretation, Wage and Hour, U.S. 
Department of Labor, Room S–3502, 200 
Constitution Avenue, NW., Washington, 
DC 20210. Instructions: Please submit 
one copy of your comments by only one 
method. All submissions received must 
include the agency name and Control 
Number identified above for this 
information collection. Because we 
continue to experience delays in 
receiving mail in the Washington, DC 
area, commenters are strongly 
encouraged to transmit their comments 
electronically via e-mail or to submit 
them by mail early. Comments, 
including any personal information 
provided, become a matter of public 
record. They will also be summarized 
and/or included in the request for OMB 
approval of the information collection 
request. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Mary Ziegler, Director, Division of 
Regulation, Legislation, and 
Interpretation, Wage and Hour, U.S. 
Department of Labor, Room S–3502, 200 
Constitution Avenue, NW., Washington, 
DC 20210; telephone: (202) 693–0406 
(this is not a toll-free number). Copies 
of this notice may be obtained in 
alternative formats (Large Print, Braille, 
Audio Tape, or Disc), upon request, by 
calling (202) 693–0023 (not a toll-free 
number). TTY/TTD callers may dial toll- 
free (877) 889–5627 to obtain 
information or request materials in 
alternative formats. 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. Background 

The Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) 
section 3(l), 29 U.S.C. 203(l) establishes 
a minimum age of 16 years for most 
nonagricultural employment but allows 
the employment of 14- and 15-year-olds 
in occupations other than 
manufacturing and mining or deemed 
hazardous, if the Secretary of Labor 
determines such employment is 
confined to (1) periods that will not 
interfere with the minor’s schooling and 
(2) conditions that will not interfere 
with the minor’s health and well-being. 
FLSA section 11(c), 29 U.S.C. 211(c), 
requires all employers covered by the 
FLSA to make, keep, and preserve 
records of their employees’ wages, 
hours, and other conditions and 
practices of employment. Regulations 
issued by the Secretary of Labor 
prescribe the recordkeeping and 
reporting requirements for these 
records. Subpart C of Regulations 29 
CFR Part 570—Child Labor Regulations, 
Orders, and Statements of 
Interpretation—sets forth the 
employment standards for 14- and 15- 
year-olds (CL Reg. 3). Regulations 29 
CFR 570.35a contain the requirements 
and criteria for the employment of 14- 
and 15-year-olds in specific occupations 
pursuant to a school-supervised and 
school-administered WECEP under the 
conditions CL Reg. 3 otherwise 
prohibits. In order to utilize the CL Reg. 
3 WECEP provisions, Regulations 29 
CFR 570.35a(b)(2) requires a state 
educational agency to file an application 
for approval of a state WECEP program 
as one not interfering with schooling or 
with the health and well-being of the 
minors involved. Regulations 29 CFR 
570.35a(b)(3)(vi) requires that a written 
training agreement be prepared for each 
student participating in a WECEP and 
that such agreement be signed by the 
teacher-coordinator, the employer, and 
the student. The regulation also requires 
the student’s parent or guardian to sign 
or otherwise consent to the agreement in 
order for it to be valid. Regulations 29 
CFR 570.35a(b)(4)(ii) requires state 
education agencies to keep a record of 
the names and addresses of each school 
enrolling WECEP students and the 
number of enrollees in each unit. The 
state or local educational agency office 
must keep a copy of the written training 
agreement for each student participating 
in the WECEP. The records and copies 
must be maintained for three (3) years 
from the date of each student’s 
enrollment in the program. This 
information collection is currently 
approved for use through December 31, 
2011. 
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